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 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

PRESIDENT’S CABINET MEETING
Tuesday, February 19, 2013

1:45 p.m.

BOARD ROOM
Cabinet Present:  
President Schaffer, Jose Fierro, Judy Hay, Carol Hoglund, Stan Torvik, Lisa Murphy, Lynn Stalnaker, and Peggie Kresl-Hotz

Guests/Visitors:  
James Crosby, Jerry Harris, Holly Manning

MINUTES
WELCOME JOSE FIERRO!!!!

GUEST ITEMS/PRESENTATIONS
None
ACTION ITEMS (Items on which President's Cabinet will take action.)

1. Welding Technology Pilot Program Request – Stan Torvik 
“The Welding Technology program of study prepares students for work in the field of welding technology.  In addition to gaining an overall understanding of welding machines, weld processes, and hands-on welding proficiency, students develop skills in the areas of print reading, welding symbols, weld inspection, destructive and non-destructive testing, and computer-aided drafting along with precision machine tool operation.  Students gain knowledge and skills necessary to prepare them for weld qualification to code specification(s).” (Program Request Form) 
The pilot program’s two-year start-up term will allow determination of long-term viability.  The program of study will need to be fully vetted by the Commission in order for the program to continue following the two-year period.
APPROVED
The Welding Technology Pilot Program will be presented to the Board for approval during their February 20th Business Meeting and then to the Academic Affairs Council on March 14th.  
2. Request to Fill Vacancy – Payroll Technician, Non-Benefited Employees (replacing Terry Hixon) – Carol Hoglund
Terry Hixon has accepted a job at the Children’s Discovery Center.  No changes were made to the position.

APPROVED
3. Request to Fill Vacancy – Admissions Representative (replacing Bradley Barker) – Judy Hay 
The position is an existing one.  A change to the position description states a bi-lingual preference and that recruitment concentrate on the College’s district.  
APPROVED
4. Professional Development Fund Requests – Balance $7,820 (standing agenda item) 
A. Association for Institutional Research (AIR) Annual Forum – Long Beach, CA, May 18-22, 2013 - $2,000 – President Schaffer
APPROVED
DISCUSSION ITEMS (Items needing discussion by most or all of President's Cabinet.)
5. Risk Management – Carol Hoglund, James Crosby, Jerry Harris 
Carol thanked James and Jerry for their partnering in the creation of the documents.  The Administration and Finance area has been charged to strengthen the College’s model of risk management.  The changes will require a cultural change and the cooperation of all on campus.  A Risk Management Division will be established, and a Director of Risk Management position will be requested through the budget process.  

Jerry stressed that in today’s legal climate that risk management has become essential for all organizations whether private or public and that the documents presented are drafts.  Risk management changes are strictly changes in procedure or process and will not require budget monies to accomplish.  James advised the College’s insurance broker has reviewed the document and was pleased with its content.
A. “Risk Management / A Brief Overview”  
Major Points of Overview

•
Definition of Risk Management

•
Five Parts of Risk Management

•
Risk Identification

•
Risk Control

•
Risk Financing

•
Risk Administration

•
Top Concerns of College Risk Managers
B. “Risk Management Manual” – Draft
The manual is a resource guide for information related to:

• Occupational Health & Safety 

• Environmental Health & Safety 

• Fire and Life Safety 

• Property Protection 

• Vehicle Safety 

• Liability Risk Management 

• Insurance & Claims Management 

C. “Risk Management Workbook for Employees”
“Risk Management is simply the process of identifying and controlling hazards; therefore it requires a logical thought process from which employees develop tools, techniques, and procedures for applying risk management in their areas of responsibility. The process involves five steps: 1) Identify hazards; 2) Assess hazards; 3) Develop controls and make risk decisions; 4) Implement controls; and 5) Supervise and Evaluate.”  (“Risk Management Workbook for Employees – Draft”)

D. Risk Management Policy and Procedure

The policy and procedure will be further reviewed and brought back to President's Cabinet for additional consideration.

E. Campus Safety Strategic Plan
The plan includes “…a list of recommendations and observations regarding various safety and security issues at Laramie County Community College, including many of which were identified during the security assessment of the college.  While not inclusive of all of the recommendations or observations included in the report, this list reflects those deemed most significant and important for action, planning, and future development, as well as those identified since the report was issued.” (Strategic Plan for Campus Safety – Draft”)
Mission Statement
The mission of the Laramie County Community College Department of Campus Safety is to promote a safe and secure environment in which the College’s educational mission can be successful. This department contributes to the College’s mission through non-intrusive safety procedures that promote the intellectual, social, physical and recreational aspects of students’ lives. The Department’s crime prevention and security programs nurture the personal growth of the students outside the classroom with the goal of assisting students to develop into responsible citizens consistent with the teachings and traditions of Laramie County Community College. The Department’s goal is to cultivate mutual trust and encourage members of the campus community to share in the responsibility of reducing the opportunity for criminal activity. We strive to attain the highest degree of ethical behavior and professional conduct at all times.
The College has quality safety officers who have, as a group or in part, supervisory experience and advanced degrees.  To expand and enhance the College’s safety officers’ knowledge and tactics, the Sheriff’s Office has offered to provide additional training.  Also a plus, James is now a member of the Laramie County Emergency Management Agency.  A table top exercise is scheduled with the Sheriff’s office the week of April 22-26.  A practical exercise will follow later in the semester.  
F. Emergency Response Plan
The Emergency Response Plan was last updated in July 2007 and is under review to bring the plan current with assistance by the Laramie County Sheriff’s office and Laramie County Fire District 1.  The College’s Shelter-in-Place areas and additional signage for tornado shelters are also being reviewed.  Noting the Emergency Response Plan is a draft, James asked that any changes be submitted to him within the next couple of weeks.  The flip charts with emergency quick access information for both the Cheyenne and Laramie campuses have been updated and will be distributed soon.  James offered to work with Lynn and the Albany County Campus to amend the current plan or produce a similar document that would fit the specifics of that campus.  Joe suggested an addendum be added to the plan and printed and distributed to that campus.  In the utmost interest of campus safety, the quicker the document can be approved by President's Cabinet the better with the understanding the document may be revised after the table top exercise feedback is received.  Joe suggested the flip chart be available electronically via a cell phone or iPad, as examples.

Referring to the College’s EaglesEye alert system, James pointed out that those who have not logged into EaglesEye within a three-year period are deleted from the system.  On January 11th, persons who had not logged in since August 21, 2010, were deleted on January 11th.  So the system’s volume of information can be better maintained, James suggested the alert system have both an “opt in” and an “opt out” function.
Joe asked that an implementation timeline be developed for both risk management and campus safety to help the campus understand what can be addressed now and what can be expected in the future.  Jerry suggested an oversight advisory committee be established for both campus safety and risk management.
6. Financial Aid – Census Date, Refund Schedule, and Disbursement Date (pending availability of materials) – Judy Hay 
President's Cabinet will review the financial aid issues on February 26th. 
7. February 20, 2013, Business Meeting Agenda – President Schaffer
The agenda and its attachments may be found at http://www.lccc.wy.edu/about/board/meetings. 

INFORMATION ITEMS (Items not needing large discussion, but are important for the Cabinet’s awareness.)

8. Enrollment Report – President Schaffer 
FTE 3,537 (down 6% from SP 2012); Headcount 4,553 (down 8% from SP 2012)
9. HR  Recruitment and Vacancy Report – Peggie Kresl-Hotz  
Recruitments are active for 15 positions.
10. Lightning Round (Area Updates – FAST)
· Jose – People are friendly and providing helpful information.  
· Lynn – An additional campus safety position for the Albany County Campus is being advertised.  The additional safety officer will assure the ACC has an officer on campus during all hours the ACC is open.  A fulltime English instructor is also being recruited.  The final USP (University Studies Program) is sitting on Provost and Vice President of Academic Affairs Myron Allen’s desk and ready for signature.  The USP stipulates the University’s general education requirements for transfer courses to become effective in 2014.

· Peggie – A significant number of applications for a variety of positions are being processed.  

· Lisa – LCCC’s Harlem Shake video was on Channel 5 news.  The Harlem Shake is a cultural phenomenon nationwide; the College’s web posting of the video has had 2,400 hits.  Josh Thein will be devoting more time to producing videos called “J-Lights” that were previously called Spotlights.

· Stan – Skype interviews for four finalists for the Dean of Health Sciences and Wellness will be held on Friday, February 22nd, from 8 a.m. to 12 noon.  The initial candidate pool of 26 applications was reduced to nine applications and then to the four finalists.  Dyna-Nobel and Holly Frontier Refining are seeking programming for entry-level training for their workers in workplace safety to begin immediately. 
· Judy – Judy attended today’s Student Government Association meeting during which a discussion was held about the students’ desired atmosphere and function for the remodeled student lounge.  Discussion was also held about alternative locations for the bookstore. 
During the February 8th Student Services Council meeting of community college student services administrators conversations took place on student insurance for community college students.  The College will be exploring the possibility of an MOU with the Family Medicine Clinic in Cheyenne, similar to the one Casper College has had for many years, to provide health care to LCCC’s students.
Rhonda Pickerel from the Evans Consulting Group is now on campus assisting Financial Aid staff.  
· Carol – The College Council Budget Resource and Allocation Committee has received training and will have recommendations to President's Cabinet by March 1st.  Carol and Joe are closely watching HB 1 General Government Appropriations that is expected to go to the Governor for signature later today.  Also being monitored are HB 250 Public Employee Retirement Plans, HB 103 Regulation of Firearms-State Preemption, and HB 104 Firearm Protection Act.   
Respectfully submitted,

Vicki Boreing

